HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 8, 2020 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, December 8, 2020. 

MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
 
Regular Session – October 26, 2020

Regular Session – October 27, 2020


Regular Session – November 2, 2020


Regular Session – November 5, 2020


Executive Session – November 23, 2020
AFFIRMED WARRANT & COMMITMENT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 52
	$ 72,410.36

	Ambulance Commitment

from 11/16/20 – 11/22/20
	for
	$ 58,975.58


AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirm payment of the following Selectmen Bills: 
	Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/November) ………………...

Michael C. Gilman Esq. (legal/November) ………………...........
	$ 2,131.35
$ 2,640.00


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #1320, #1321, #1322, #1325 & #1335 in payroll warrant #53:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 53 
	$ 401,595.80 

	Vendor Warrant
	#54
	$   48,280.30

	Withholding Warrant
	#55
	$ 148,301.86

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#12
	$     5,160.00
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Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board approved payment of #1320, #1321, #1322, #1325 & #1335 in payroll warrant #53.
APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/November) …............................
	$ 180.00


Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	MMMA (conference reg./c. Seelig) …………………................  

W.B. Mason (ink cartridges, paper & batteries) .………………

RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription) ………..
	$   25.00
$ 142.45
$   72.10


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
COVID Community Testing 
Kudos to everyone for coming together to make this past weekend Covid testing happen.  Due to the inclement weather the testing site was changed from the Town Hall parking lot to the Highway Barn which was where the toy drop was also taking place.  Both events still took place at the barn and were successful.
Town Report and Warrant 
The Board was asked if they want the town report printed.  It would make more financial sense to print a couple of copies for binding at 8½ x 11 as we are spending too much money just to have them hang around and not get distributed.  Usually, the office has 100 books printed but we could just print about ten (Town Clerk, Historical Society, the State, Library and the Selectmen’s office) and it will be posted on the Town’s website. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted not to have the Town Report printed but to do a few copies of 8½ x 11 binding.

Recycling Abatements – Bill 1257
Attorney Mayo researched the court case that was cited by a resident and it is not applicable to Halifax.  The case with Emerson College was different because in our case it can be abated and that case it could not.  Also, the fee went to the general for no particular purpose but here we have a purpose which is the recycling program, and it goes into a separate enterprise fund, so it is not considered a tax. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted not to abate Bill #1210 for FY2021 based on the fact that it was received after the deadline date of October 1, 2020. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted not to abate Bill #1398 for the FY2016, 2017, 2018, 2019, 2020 and 2021 based on the fact that they were received after the deadline dates for each of those years.  
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Pope’s Tavern Roof Project 
Waiting to hear back from Materna.

Council on Aging Director Evaluation 
Seelig is working with Millias on Lawless’ evaluation.  Chairman of the CoA, Jo Schofield who was present wanted to say that this has been a challenging time for anyone but for Lawless to come into the position and jump into all this – she has done a wonderful job doing that and getting services. Millias congratulated her on her job performance.  Schofield continued to say that Lawless has become acquainted with the services and cautious with the elderly during this pandemic.  She has done book club under the tent.  She came in at a difficult time and took right over.  Schofield is very proud of what she has done.  Garron agreed that Lawless has done an excellent job over at the CoA.  Andrews also said that she has done an excellent job and has put up with a number of distractions especially the building.  Millias agreed and said the building itself brings on many challenges and she rose to the occasion  Millias asked if they needed to do anything else and Seelig stated that that Board has indicated that the intent is to send the evaluation that to the Treasurer’s office stating that she is deserving of a Step increase based on her work for the last past year. 
Based on Council on Aging Director, Susan Lawless’, work for the last past year, moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve a Step increase for her.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Michael Rugnetta – Appointment to Council on Aging

Mr. Rugnetta first wanted to say that the first time meeting Lawless she did a great job on communicating and her leadership was unbelievable.  He then stated that he moved here about a year ago.  He was approached by a member of the park commissioner and was told to come volunteer, so he was checked many boxes on the talent bank form that he had some type of interest in so here he is.  Schofield said the Board is happy to have him come on and having a man on the Board is a necessary for the senior men  in the community.  Millias said he has energy and likes that and Lawless added that she is happy to have him on the Board and it will be great to having a male perspective on things.   He currently managers an indoor sports complex and has been involved with youth soccer for the last 30 years.  His passion for the elderly started when he was younger when his mom introduced him to the program foster grandparents where every couple of days, he would spend time with the elderly.  His grandfather was his best friend so being around the elderly comes second nature to him - he considers himself an old sole mate.     
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously appointed Michael Rugnetta to the Council on Aging, term to expire June 30, 2023.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

High Hopes Indoor Marijuana Grow Facility

The location will not work out due to the Town’s by-laws as it cannot be within 500 feet of a pouring establishment. 

Streetlight at Annawon Drive and Holmes Street
Lindy’s floodlight on the telephone pole has been turned off.  The Town could ask that a streetlight be installed at that location (meets the normal criteria).  
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Seelig could either go to the Finance Committee for a reserve fund transfer for the rest of the fiscal year (something like $500 more or less) or he can wait and put an Article in for the ATM (for future years, even with the reserve fund transfer).
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig go to the Finance Committee for a reserve funds transfer to pay for a streetlight at the above location.  
Green Earth Cannabis 
Green Earth Cannabis will be submitting a new HCA and will be meeting with the Selectmen on Thursday (12/10).

Bud’s Goods and Provisions
According to the Water Department, the water lines would have to be extended about 4,400 feet. Seelig stated that the town could do a betterment as it is not the sole responsibility for Bud’s Goods to do the water line.  
Andrews said the reasoning is that it is a benefit to the town.  Looking at it short term Millias does not think they need to do it now. 
Seelig stated that the HCA will be presented on Thursday (12/10) so it is either a go or no go.    
Vacation Carryover for FY2021 to FY2022 24:00
With the pandemic likely to curtail travel for at least the next six months, the Board was asked to consider/think about allowing an increase in the vacation carryover for union and non-union employees.  They do not have to decide tonight but they will need to have this conversation in the near future so that employees have the heads up knowing they have the ability to do this so that they are not in a situation at the end of the fiscal year where they have to use it or lose it. Garron asked if this would affect contract negotiations and Seelig said no as the contracts allow union employees to carry over a certain amount of vacation time and last fiscal year the Board did allow employees to go over the allowed amount due to the pandemic.   Garron said that the employees need to know this is a one-time thing.  
Andrews asked about those who have used the Federal Covid leave what if they need to quarantine again after the first of the year what will they use for time.  Seelig said if they save their sick or vacation leave, they can use that but for those who don’t it will be a challenge.  Based on that Andrews said he would suggest people bank their time incase that was to happen to them.  
Ambulance Abatements 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for November 2020 in the amount of $61,369.31

MassDEP – Water Management Act
The office has received a letter regarding the issuance of a draft for the Taunton River Basin Water Management Act.  No action needed, just a notice that the withdrawal (of water) permit is up for renewal. 
MacDonald Industries 

A truck or two every few weeks ends up on Circuit and/or Laurel.  When this happens Seelig notifies  Marilyn MacDonald who then notifies the truck companies and makes a donation to the food bank.
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Appointment to Halifax Cultural Council – Charlie Seelig 
Recommend appointment of Charlie Seelig to the Council (it needs a minimum 5 members to operate and grant award work will need to begin later this month).

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted to appoint Charles Seelig to the Halifax Cultural Council, term to expire December 8, 2023. 
Andrews did not vote. 
8 Hilda Lane 
Special permit and variances are going before the Zoning Board of Appeals on December 14th .  and the Planning Board had discussions about site plan and subdivision last Thursday.  A hearing on the site plan will be no earlier than January. 
Blood Drives 
The Red Cross would like to continue to hold blood drives every other month.  I did note that the capacity of the Town Hall would be reduced in December 2021 due to the train set.  Alternative would be to move the December date to November.
Millias stated that employees have been concerned about exposure having additional people coming into the building.  He not suggesting it is a bad thing but was asked to bring it up.  Seelig said that more signage can be posted.  Andrews suggested doing them on Saturdays and Millias thought that would be better but need to get Materna’s thoughts on it.  Seelig said the surface is not so much of the problem it is the air and suggested maybe have maintenance fog on Saturdays or Sundays.  Millias said that would be a burden for him and his crew.  

Seelig will talk with the Red Cross about the flow of people to see what they can do.   
2021 License Renewals

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to renew the following 2021 licenses: 
Alcoholic Beverage                                                      
General on Premise (all alcoholic) 

Unit 5 Bar LLC
Package Store (all alcoholic)

Subham Inc.

Halifax Lake Street, Inc.
Package Store (wine & malt)

Jenish Convenience, Inc.

Om Hari Corp. - d/b/a Lindy’s General Store

Restaurant (all alcoholic)

D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58
Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax
In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa

Lily Café II, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant

Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant

Class I

Halifax Mobile Home Estates Association, Inc.

Morgan Power Equipment Inc.

Class II
Alan’s Automotive Service
Ali’s Auto Repair and Sales LLC

Selectmen Meeting – December 8, 2020




                         Page 6
Class II
Davis Automotive

Ellis Auto Body

J&J Motorsports

Liddell Leasing Corporation 

Pete’s Auto Sales   

RG Automotive Inc.

TLC Companies, Inc. 
Class III

Steve’s Auto Recycling

Common Victualler
Cape Cod Halifax, LLC - d/b/a Cape Cod Café 
D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58

Family & Friends Enterprise, Inc. - d/b/a Santoro’s Pizza
Gen 2 LLC – d/b/a Dunkin Donuts
Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax

In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa

Lily Café II, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant

Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant

Knight Restaurants Inc. - d/b/a Subway of Halifax

Rodney’s Kitchen

Unit 5 Bar, LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box

New Year’s Eve – Extender Hours

In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa
Public Entertainment – Sunday

Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax     

In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa

Lily Café II, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant

Unit 5 Bar LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box                                    

Public Entertainment – Weekdays

D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58

Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax

In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa 

Lily Café II, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant

Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant

Unit 5 Bar, LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box
Andrews asked about Davis Automotive and Seelig said they are caught up on their taxes and the same for Halifax Country Club.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:18 the Mixed Unit all Unions at the Silver Lake Regional School District and Halifax Elementary School:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
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Millias announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:12 p.m.: 
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:12 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – December 8, 2020

Recycling Abatements (2)
12/4/20 email from Joseph Cardinal to C. Seelig – streetlight at Annawon Dr. & Holmes St.
Letter from DEP – Draft of Taunton River Water Management Acts Permit

12/3/20 email from Marilyn MacDonald to C. Seelig – trucks on Circuit St. & Laurel St.

